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COUNTRY STATEMENT 

TOKELAU 



Tokelau Country Statement 

Tokelau, a New Zealand dependency since 1924, is made up of 
three low-lying atolls. These atolls (Figure l ) ,  Fakaofo, 
Nukunonu, and Atafu, lie respectively 267, 276, and 318 
nautical miles to the north of Apia, Western Samoa. Other 
neighbouring island groups include Tuvalu to the west, the 
Phoenix Islands of Kiribati to the north, and the Cook 
Islands to the east. The Tokelau atolls are all of the 
closed type; there are no passes through the reef between 
the lagoon and the ocean. Small blasted channels and even 
smaller natural depressions permit small craft to travel 
over the reef in relatively calm conditions. There are no 
landing strips for airplanes nor safe anchorages for ships 
in Tokelau and only rarely do vessels attempt to anchor 
outside the reef. 
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Figure 1. Tokelau and nearby island groups 

. Tuvalu 
Ã 

P- 
O &  

0 

wallis cook 
8 Islands " 

l Ã -* l Samoa 1 - ** l I 

The people of Tokelau have always been highly dependent on 
the marine environment for food. With coconut and pandanus 
the only local food plants at the time of first European 
contact, it is easily understood why Tokelauans have 
historically been good fishermen. 
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Presently there are no Tokelauans with professional 
qualifications in marine sciences. Only a limited number of 
studies have been undertaken on the fishery resources of 
Tokelau. A list of known studies and is appended. 

The inshore fishery resources of the Tokelau atolls are of 
paramount importance to the 1600 residents. A study 
conducted in 1986 showed that 55% of all animal protein 
consumed originated from lagoon and shallow reef areas. 

Historically there have been few, if any, traditional 
controls such as closed seasons or gear restrictions on the 
taking of marine animals. The relatively small population, 
dietary preferences, absence of means of exporting fish, and 
seasonal occurrence of the most desired species tended to 
regulate the fisheries. In the early 1970s concern over the 
apparent decline in turtles led to a ban on the taking of 
eggs. Regulations concerning giant clams were introduced 
about 10 years later as a response to the the exportation of 
large quantities of Tridacna maxima and E .  sauamosa to 
Western Samoa. Implementation of management controls is 
straightforward; the Council of Elders has absolute control 
over such matters. 

There are numerous stock assessment and management issues of 
present interest to Tokelau. Studies oriented towards 
obtaining information for more effective management of giant 
clams are seen as a priority. Also important is the issue of 
transition from traditional methods to gill nets and 
spearfishing for harvesting reef fish. The reduced diversity 
of fishing methods used by younger Tokelauans causes some 
concern. With improved transportation, fish exports to 
Western Samoa have increased. It is thought that the 
commercialization of inshore resources should be discouraged 
while simultaneously encouraging the export of pelagic 
species. 

Recent fisheries development projects have included an FAD 
programme, efforts to document traditional fisheries, 
introduction of trochus, assessment of storm related reef 
damage, surveying deep bottom fish, training of fisheries 
officers at the University of the South Pacific, compilation 
of all available historical information on the fisheries of 
Tokelau, and the establishment of a fishing gear store. 



Appendix 
Documents Relating to the Marine Resources of Tokelau 

1 

Anon (1985). Skipjack tuna pole and line fishing in southern 
waters continues to be very poor. [indicates 20 Japanese 
pole/.l ine vesse 1s fishing near Toke lau] , Katsuo-Maguro 
Tsushin No. 4951 , November 6, 1985, [translated from 
Japanese], 2 pages, (FAO/SP). 

Anon (1986). Department of the Interior - receipt of 
applications for permits. [release of turtle shell 
confiscated by U.S. Customs Service for use for making 
traditional tuna hooks in Tokelau], United States Federal 
Register Volume 51, No. 173, September 8, 1986, page 31986, 
(FAO/SP) . 
Anon (1986). The tuna cowboys. [description of noose fishing 
in Tokelaul. Islands - Air Pacific Inflight Magazine, 2 
pages, (FAO/SP). 

Anon (1986). Traditional fishing knowledge alive in Tokelau 
and of considerable interest to fisheries scientists. 
Environment Newsletter, South Pacific Regional Environment 
Programme, South Pacific Commission, Noumea, pages 12-15, 
SPC Lib, FAO/SP) . 
Anon (1987). High hopes from a drop in the ocean. ITokelau 
trochus transplant], London Financial Times, December 16, 
1987, (FAO/SP). 

Anon (undated). Proposed fishing boat venture for Atawhu, 
Tokelau Islands. 4 pages, (FAO/SP). 

Balazs, G. (1982). Sea turtles and their traditional usage 
in Tokelau. Hawaii Institute of Marine Biology, 54 pages, 
(OTA, FAO/SP). 

Broder, S. and J. Van Dyke (1982). Ocean boundaries in the 
South Pacific. [pages 53-56 covers issue of Tokelau's 
exclusive economic zone with rsspect to Swains Islancil, m: 
University of Hawaii Law Review, Volume 4, No. 1 ,  (FAO/SP). 

Davidson, F. (1977). Migration and health in New Zealand and 
the the Pacific: proceedings of a seminar, 1975. 
[information on food intake of 222 Tokelauans on Fakaofo 
AToll], Wellington Hospital Epidemiological Unit, pages 109- 
112, (SPC Lib). 

Defense Mapping Agency (1976) .  Sailing directions for the 
Pacific Islands - volume 3 - the south central groups. 



Publication 80, [sections 1 1-1 15 to 1 1-1 1 7 on Tokelau] , 
(FAO/SP) . 
FFA (1987). Region fisheries research needs study report - 
volume 3. [document on research needs of Tokelaul, Forum 
Fisheries Agency, FFC 1 2/3.Z (Inf o. supplement 2 )  , 1 0 pages, 
(FFA , FAO/SP) . 
Gardiner, D. (1986). Traveling trochus. [Tokelau trochus 
transplant] , Islands Business, July 1986, pages 41 -42, 
(FAO/SP) . 
Gentle, M. (1979). Survey of beche-de-rner resources in the 
Tokelau Islands. 2 pages plus appendices , (FAO/SP) . 
Gillett, R. (1985). Baitfish survey of Fakaofo lagoon. 2 
pages, (FAO/SPj. 

Gillett, R. (1985). Traditional tuna fishing in Tokelau. 
Topic review no. 27, South Pacific Regional Environmental 
Programme, South Pacific Commission, Noumea, 47 pages, (OTA, 
FAO/SP) . 
Gillett, R. (1986). The transplantation of trochus from Fiji 
to Tokelau. Report 86-01 , UNDP/OPE Integrated Atoll 
Development, 27 pages plus appendix, (OTA, FAO/SP). 

Gillett, R. (1988). A listing of various projects which 
might be beneficial to the fisheries/marine sector in 
Tokelau. FAO/UNDP, 3 pages, (FAO/SP). 

Gillett, R. (1988). Fisheries in Tokelau - a compilation of 
various documents and reports. [l8 reports on Tokelau 
fisheries], FAO/UNDP Regional Fishery Support Programme, 
Suva, 205 pages, (FAO/SP). 

Gillett, R. (1988). Tokelau trochus survey. FAO/UNDP 
Regional Fishery Support Programme, 6 pages plus appendix, 
(FAO/SP) . 
Gillett, R. and F. Toloa (1987). The importance of small 
scale fishing tuna fishing: a Tokelau case study. 14 pages. 
In: D. Doulman (1 987) . Tuna issues and perspectives in the 
&if ic Islands. East West Center, Honolulu, (OTA, FAO/SP) . 
Gillett, R. and S. Taufao (1985). The incidence of tuna 
schools suitable for purse seining in the central and 
western Pacific from Skipjack Programme records. [Tokelau 
includes in the tables], Fisheries Newsleter No. 33, South 
Pacific Commission, Noumea, 4 pages, (SPC Lib, FAO/SP). 

Gulbrandsen, 0. and A. Overa (1977). Report on travel to 
Tokelau. [boatbuilding and general observations and 



recommendations on fisheries], 9 pages plus appendix, 
( FAO/SP . 
Hale, H. ( 1 846) . United States exploring expedition. 
[description of some traditional fishing], Lea and Blanchard 
Co., Philadelphia, [pages 149-161 volume 6 on Tokelau], 
(Nelson Lib). 

Havini (1985). [tape recording of discussions on traditional 
tuna fishing]. 30 minutes, (OTA, FAO/SP). 

Hinds, V. (1 971 ) . A rapid fisheries reconnaissance in the 
Tokelau Islands. South Pacific Commission, Noumea, 7 pages 
plus appendices, (FAO/SP). 

Hooper, A. (1984). Tokelau fishing in traditional and modern 
contexts. University of Auckland, 38 pages, (FAO/SP). 

Hooper, A. (1 985). An outline for a traditional fishing 
project in Tokelau. University of Auckland, 9 pages, 
(FAO/SP) . 
Huckley, A. (1969). Ecology of terrestrial arthropods of the 
Tokelau atolls. Atoll Research Bulletin, Volume 124, pages 
1-18, (SPC Lib). 

Itano, D. (1 987) , Trip report for Tokelau trochus survey 
12/12-18 1987. 3 pages, (FAO/SP). 

Kearney, R. and R. Gillett (1979). Interim report on the 
activities of the Skipjack Survey and Assessment Programme 
in the watersof Tokelau. Country Report No. 13, South 
Pacific Commission, Noumea, 8 pages plus appendix, (FAO/SP). 

Keene, G. (1976). Atoll. [pages 3-9 on skipjack fishing 
A trip], Department of Education, Wellington, 48 pages, 

(FAO/SP? . 
Kirifi (undated). Fishing in Tokelau. 12 pages, (FAO/SP). 

Klawe, W. (1978). Estimates of catches of tunas and billfish 
by the Japanese, Korean, and Taiwanese longliners from 
within the 200 mile economic zone of the member countries of 
the South Pacific Commission. [includes catches by 
longliners in the Tokelau zone], Occasional Paper No.10, 
South Pacific Commission, Noumea, 41 pages, (SPC Lib, 
FAO/SP) . 
Laboute, P. (1987). Mission to the Tokelau Islands to 
evaluate cyclone damage to coral reefs. ORSTOM Noumea, 1 1  
pages plus appendices, (OTA, FAO/SP). 



Lam, R. (1974). Atoll permeability calculated from tidal 
diffusion. Journal ~eophysics Research, Volume 79, No. 21, 
Seattle, pages 3073-3092. 

Lewis, A., B. Smith, C. Ellway (1 983). A guide to the common 
tuna baitfishes of the South Pacific Commission area. SPC 
handbook no.23, 82 pages, (SPC Lib, FAO/SP). 

. , 
MacGregor, G. (19837). Ethnology of Tokelau Islands. 
[references to traditional fishing, lunar fishing calendar, 
canoes] , 
Off ice of Tokelau Affairs (1 986). ~okelau Dictionary. 
[general dictionary but contains Tokelau, English, and 
scientific names for many fish , - species] . (OTA, FAO/SP) . . .' 

Overa,' A. (1980). Report of travel to the Tokelau Islands 
(22 February to 29 February 1980). [comments on fishing 
boats, landing boats, and fishing gear] , 7 pages, (FAO/SP) . 
Skipjack Programme (1978). Daily logbook, school sighting 
logbook, biological data log. [raw data collected on 
skipjack research vessel in Tokelau zone], South Pacific 
Commission, Noumea, 18 pages, (SPC Tuna Lib, FAO/SP). 

Skipjack Programme (1 980). Skipjack fishing effort and 
catch, 1972-1 978, by the Japanese pole-and-line fleet within 
200 miles of the countries in the area of the South Pacific 
Commission. [includes catches in the Tokelau zone], Skipjack 
Programme Technical Report No.2, South Pacific Commission, 
Noumea, 91 pages, (SPC Lib, FAO/SP). 

Skipjack Programme (1981). Fishing effort and catch by the 
longline fleets of Japan (1 962-77) and Taiwan (1 967-77) 
within 200 miles of the countries in the area of the South 
Pacific Commission. [includes catches in the Tokelau zone], 
Skipjack Programme Technical Report No.3, South Pacific 
Commission, Noumea, 249 pages, (Fish Lib, FAO/SP). 

Skipjack Programme (1982). An assessment of baitfish 
resources in the South Pacific Commission area. [Tokelau 
included in tables], Working Paper 12, 14th Regional 
Technical Meeting on Fisheries, South Pacific Commission, 
~oumea, 8 pages, (FAO/SP) . 
Sperling, H. (1978). Back-to-office report on a visit to 
Tokelau. [information on beche-de-mer, comments on inter- 
island Launches, boat design, and baitfish], United Nations 
Development Programme, Suva, 12 pages plus appendices, 
(FAO/SP) . 
SPREP ( 1980) . Tokelau country report. [includes f isheriesl , 
South Pacific Regional Environment Programme, South Pacific 
Commission, Noumea, 4 pages, (SPC Lib, FAO/SP)= 
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Tanaka, T. ( 1  981 ) . ~ t l a s  of skipjack fishing grounds in 
southern waters, 1980 fishing season. [shows Japanese 
pole/line fleet activities in Tokelau, in Japanese] ,'Tohoku 
Regional Fisheries Research Laboratory, Shiogama, (FAO/SP). 

Taumaia, P. and G. Preston (1984). Deep Sea Fisheries 
Development Project - report on a visit to Tokelau 21 May - 
22 September 1982. South Pacific Commission, Noumea, 16 
pages plus appendices, (FAO/SP). 

Thompson, M. and D. Hackman ( 1  968). Birds of the Tokelau 
Islands. Notornis, Volume 15, pages 109-116, (FAO/SP). 

Tuna Programme (1983). An assessment of the skipjack and 
baitfish resources of Tokelau. Final Country Report No. 10, 
South Pacific Commission, Noumea, 34 pages plus appendices, 
(FAO/SP) . 
Uili, S. (1979). Report on fishing expedition. [experiences 
on pole/line tuna research vessel in Tokelau waters], 3 
pages, ( FAO/SP) . 
Van Pel, H. (1958). A survey of fisheries in the Tokelau 
Islands. South Pacific ~ommission, Noumea, 16 pages, 
(FAO/SP) . 
Victor, R. '(1 983). A new freshwater ostracod genus 
(Crustacea, Ostracoda) from Tokelau Islets, South Pacific 
Islands. Journal of Natural History, Volume 17, No. 4, pages 
615-618. 

Waldron, K. (date unknown). Fish school and bird flocks in 
the central Pacific Ocean, 1950-1951. [shows sightings in 
the Tokelau 5 degree square], U.S. Bureau of Fisheries, 
Special Scientific Report - Fisheries 464, 20 pages, 
(FAO/SP) . 
Wodzicki, K. and M. Laird (1970). Birds and bird lore in the 
Tokelau Islands. Notornis, Volume 17, No. 4, pages 247-276, 
(FAO/SP) . 
Yaldwyn, J. and K. Wodzicki (1977). Systematics and ecology 
of the land crabs (Decopoda: Coenobitidae, Grapsidae, and 
Gecarcinidae) of the Tokelau Islands, Central Pacific. 
National Museum of New Zealand and Victoria University of 
Wellington, (FAO/SP). 

Zann, L. and S. Aleta (1984). A preliminary 
survey in Tokelau. 9 pages plus appendices, 

fish consumption 
( FAO/SP) . 


